At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 7th April 2014
Present: Mrs. B. Beard (Chairman)          

   Mr. B. Barber
               Mrs. A. Carver               

               Mrs J. Davison   

   Mrs J. Faiers


   Mr. J. Steel 
               Mr. M Wedd                 
  

     
   Cllr R.Bass                

               Cllr P. Swinburn               

               Cllr P.Grove

   Mr. M Davis – Clerk

Apologies: None
Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on 8th April 2013, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
Parish Council Chairman's Report:  
The main focus of our discussions has been the SWDP and the possible effect of the housing numbers on our parish.  Members of the Parish Council attended every session of the Enquiry in Public last autumn as observers.  The Inspector, Roger Clews, found that the plan was sound but that the housing numbers were lower than he felt necessary.  As the result of a new housing survey and a second hearing, Mr Clews has set the number of houses required as 28,370, some 2,500 higher than the revised figure submitted by the three councils.   As yet the effect on this parish is unknown.

Another item which has taken up much discussion is the problem of speeding in and around the village.  Crown East Lane, Bell Lane and Hallow Lane form part of the commuter ‘rat run’ from the Malvern and West Worcester area to the M5 junction at Droitwich and there is also a problem re traffic speeds on the B4204 Martley Road.  The Highways Partnership has carried out speed checks on both Bell Lane and Martley Road – the majority of those found to be over the limit on Bell Lane were actually local residents – but have decided in their wisdom that, as the speed checks have had little impact on reducing the overall speed of traffic through the village they will stop carrying out the checks. The Parish Council are actively investigating the possibility of installing traffic calming measures, such as ‘gating’ on the roads into the village and a portable speed awareness sign, these will be paid for out of the parish precept.

The Parish Council own and administer the village allotments; they rent the Vicarage Green from the Diocesan Board of Finance and own and maintain the play equipment; pay for some of the grass cutting round the village and administer the lengthsman scheme on behalf of the County Council in the parish.

Over the past year there have been some changes to the makeup of the Parish Council. Martin Quine resigned as a Councillor in the Summer of last year and was replaced by Mrs. Julie Davison.  In January Adrian Parry passed away.  Adrian returned to the Parish Council three years ago after being a councillor in the 1970’s.  His local knowledge was invaluable.  In February we regretfully received the resignations of Mrs. Veronica Swinburn and Mr.  Paul Simmonds because their respective families were moving away from the area.  Veronica served as a councillor for seven years and always had the best interests of the village at heart.  Paul served for many years as vice-chair of the council and also as chair of both the Parish Plan and Community Plan Steering groups.  His knowledge of the planning system was invaluable and to me, as Chair, he was invaluable as a ‘sounding board’.  We will miss them both but wish them well for the future.

We have, over the past year been well-served as a community by our District Councillors, Bass and Swinburn.  They have kept us up to date with council issues affecting our parish and have always fought our corner on issues such as planning and the SWDP.  Having dealt with several District Councillors over the past twenty or so years I can confirm gentlemen that we are indeed fortunate in our representatives.  Thank you on behalf of the council and the community for all you do on our behalf and for the hours of time you devote to your duties.

I would like to express our thanks too, to our County Councillor, Phil Grove for his efforts on behalf of the Parish.  Any concerns and queries we have had have been dealt with promptly and again, on behalf of the council and the community I thank you for your hard work, efforts and the time you spend representing us.

My thanks to my fellow councillors for all they do on behalf of our village and community.  The time you give to ensure that the village is a nice community to live in often goes unnoticed by many but it is a valuable role that you play in village life.

Finally, my thanks to our Clerk, Mike Davis for all he does on our behalf, always quiet and unassuming but making sure that the wheels of the council run smoothly.
Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: Mrs Carver reported that there had been no reported problems, apart from the extremely wet state of the paths during the very wet winter.

In particular, it is pleasing to note that the path between Victoria Cottage and the end of Partridge Lane returned quickly to a dry, walkable state last month. The drainage work carried out there last year does seem to have been effective.
Local Police Officers Report:  No report
Report of County Councillor:  
Worcester County Council, face a significantly increased challenge to reduce spending – up from an average of £15m p.a. over the last 3 years to £25m p.a. over the next 4 years. 

100 million over the time of this administration.

The need to reduce the budget deficit is not going away; pressure is tightening as we continue to target our support at the most vulnerable is society.

Worcester County Council can no longer afford to do, all the things we are currently doing. A further saving of 100million means we have less money to spend, Therefore we need to do things differently. For example, in adult services, rising demand from a growing older population will otherwise overwhelm our budget. Faced with a choice of raising the threshold for help, or providing services in a different, less costly way, Council has chosen the latter. This means we will continue to support all those who need it under the current eligibility criteria, but the services will look and feel different. We will continue to invest in early help and prevention, and put choice and control firmly in the hands of service users, through the increased use of personal budgets and direct payments. Alongside this, we are investing in the development of a social care market that will give service users more choice to use their budgets in the way that best suits them. This means our customers can vote with their feet if they don't like the service on offer. This new market place will be challenging for many current service providers, and we are already working to help organisations adapt to meet customer needs or risk going out of business in the long term. We are also revising our own Quality Assurance approach to manage this different way of working, and ensure service users are safeguarded. 

  Because we will have less money, spending decisions should be guided by evidence about what works, to make every penny count. We can make more use of payment by results in personal care services, as we do already in other procurement. As the Council makes difficult choices about allocating resources, it seems inevitable some service providers (both private and voluntary sector) will lose funding, where there is little evidence that they deliver the desired outcomes, such as maintaining independence or preventing hospital admission for older people. 

  Children and Families still remain an absolute priority for us and while we have made progress with educational achievement, it is clear that our budget for safeguarding and looked after children is under such pressure due to the rise in numbers over the past few years, that it makes sense for us to raise our Council Tax to deal with this issue.

 Our relationship with schools is changing as more and more of our schools become academies. Schools will make local decisions that are driven by local people rather than decisions that are driven by us at County Hall. I do welcome this change and as we move support services away from County Hall; this will have change on our relationship with schools, but we must continue to fuel their ambition. It is vital that we continue to work with schools and our health partners in future.

 In the Environment it is vital that we press ahead with the Energy from Waste plant to give us a long term way of disposing with all our waste at a cost which balances with our long term aims. Highways maintenance is always top of the public's list of concerns and it is clear that we will need to strengthen the highways budget further if our roads are not going to decline.  We will continue to work with landowners and the Environment Agency in a coherent and coordinated way to defend our County against three of the principal rivers of the country which can be such a tourist attraction unfortunately causes such destruction when swollen.

 Maintaining the prosperity of the county remains a high priority for local people. This should encourage us to continue our investment in Open for Business. We know that the single biggest factor in improving educational outcomes for children and in improving peoples' health is to raise living standards and increase income. Prosperity is also important to the Council's finances, as an increasing proportion of our income comes from local business rates and council taxes.

Our commissioning programme is well under way and already delivering results, ranging from our investment in broadband, to local contracts for early help for children and families. However, we need to step up the pace if we are to meet our financial 

constraints, and in the next year a series of proposals will come forward for major commissioning projects, including support services, highways, educational services and elements of adult social care. 

 For those services which need to be delivered at a large scale, we will look increasingly for solutions with partners. One example is the work underway with the NHS through the Well Connected programme, and how we use the £37m Transformation Fund to make significant changes to the way community health and social care services are provided, improving services at or close to home, while reducing demand for expensive acute hospital treatment. 

The role and functions of the Council continue to change, and we need to review our future operating model. Put simply, this is the way in which the Council intends to operate in the future, and includes the outcomes we seek to achieve for our customers, the structures, processes and systems we will put in place to achieve this, and the people and resources we need in order to deliver. Traditionally, our operating model has evolved over time, e.g. the gradual reduction in the number of Directorates in recent years. However, the pace of change now is such that we need to be more active than re-active. In the coming months we will be looking at how other high performing councils organise themselves, and what lessons we can learn from them. From this will come proposals for Council to consider about changes to political and senior management decision making arrangements and structures?   

 The past year has seen us make considerable progress in the Open for Business agenda. We signed up to an ambitious Broadband Project with BT.  The Hive continues to be the second most popular library in the country. We have had tremendous improvements in our schools where now, as a county, we are ranked 42nd out of 146 authorities, and links between schools and local businesses are much stronger, which will help our young people into employment. 

We have started work on delivering the Worcestershire Technology Park, and, Southern Link Road to improve the transport infrastructure.

Many of you will have seen the commencement of the 8 million pound Ketch Island project.

Highways and safety issues remain a real concern of Lower Broadheath residents and I remain committed to working with you, an example of my determination, in partnership with the Parish Council in resolving a three year problem of flooding across the main Road at Elgar Foods.

I was delighted to use part of my Divisional fund monies in 2013-2014 to help improve the communities I.T equipment. 

May I take this opportunity, of this Parish Council making me feel welcomed, and look forward to working with you all this financial year 2014-15.

Report of District Councillors:

The past 12 months has been a very busy and quite successful period of policy implementation at Malvern Hills with both Paul and Roger being in the forefront of many of the changes.

· The highly successful introduction last May of the fortnightly ‘wheelie bin’ collection for recyclable waste has led to a sharp uplift in re-cycling rates and many letters of praise and thanks from residents. The scheme now covers over 90% of all households with the ‘hard-to-reach’ sites gradually being whittled down.

· Civil Parking Enforcement arrived in November to remarkably little complaint.  Since implementation, many positive comments have been received from both residents and traders because ‘passing trade’ can now park outside the shops in Malvern, Tenbury and Upton – improving footfall significantly.  Car parking revenue has also increased appreciably.

· The passing by Council of the Strategic Review has seen the gradual introduction of many aspects – with new strategies for Economic Development, Health & Wellbeing and Sports & Leisure now implemented or in advanced preparation and a new Volunteering Centre being established. 

· Four new Assistant Portfolio Holder positions were established to give extra political weight to Housing, the SWDP, Community Engagement and Service Reviews. 

· The introduction of Role Descriptions for Councillors, after much work and political lobbying by Paul, now means that what is expected of Councillors is clearer and the jobs they do can be much better understood by residents.

· Despite further cuts in the central government grant, MHDC remains on a sound financial footing and ended the current year in a better ‘modest surplus’ position than budgeted for, freeing much needed capital to fund Economic Development activities.

· The high-performing Revenues and Benefits service jointly operated by MHDC, Wychavon and Worcester and based in Pershore was moved into a very innovative public-private partnership venture with Civica in the autumn.  Building around the ‘Orchard Centre’ in Pershore, the new service is not only continuing to perform well and making very significant savings but also winning ‘back office’ business from other councils around the country, thus supporting the profit sharing agreement that the three Councils have with Civica.
Paul was re-elected Deputy Leader of the Council last May and now chairs the Strategic Review Implementation Board.  A year ago he was elected chairman of the Worcestershire Hub Board to oversee a substantial performance management re-organisation. He also sits on the board of the South Worcestershire CAB and has been pleased to support the successful re-location of the Malvern Bureau to ‘Malvern Heights’, with the help of the Council. 

Roger continues to chair the Audit Committee and sit on the important and active Overview & Scrutiny Committee. He also acts as Secretary to the controlling Conservative Group.

Planning continues to be the dominant discipline within the Council and as members of the Northern Area Development Management Committee, both Roger and Paul have been fully engaged in site visits and some very arduous planning meetings at which the merits of many controversial planning applications are exhaustively debated in public. After an adjourned Stage 1 Examination in Public in October, the South Worcestershire Development Plan was again in the spotlight when the EiP resumed in March.  The Planning Inspector has just announced his recommendation of 28,300 new houses as the need for South Worcestershire up to 2030. Although this is a higher figure than that sought by the three partner-councils, it’s lower than some people feared and the Plan is still on track. Much work remains to be done around the allocation of the additional housing and although the West Worcester ‘Temple Laugherne’ site is likely to see a significant uplift from the current 975 allocation, Paul and Roger will keep working hard to limit the number to a manageable figure and to maintain the strategic gap between Lower Broadheath and the city. 

The Taylor Wimpey sponsored planning application to build 48 houses on the corner of Bell Lane and Martley Road finally came forward and was given approval at the March meeting of the NADMC, subject to further discussion between the planners, the developers and the two Ward Members.

So it’s been an active year with many challenges but some gratifying successes.  Despite this next year being the last before an election, the current MHDC Administration anticipates no let-up with yet further changes in the pipeline, so we anticipate another energetic period. We’ve noted the recent loss by Lower Broadheath PC of three of its long-standing members and would like to thank all Parish Councillors, past and present, for the work they also do for our communities. Being an elected councillor – Parish, District or County – is a real responsibility but also a great privilege.  
Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2013/2014. 
The end of year balance is expected to be £48,488. The balance has increased by about £10,000 over the year largely due to reduced insurance premiums and reduced expenditure on the village hall.  The parish council should consider the alternatives of either, reducing the precept or providing additional facilities for residents. The decision on the precept will be made in November / December
Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
Mr Forrest reported on the success of the village hall. Additional hall bookings had resulted in a surplus in funds. It was hoped to use any surplus to improve facilities. There was a need to attract younger people to use the hall. The chair said that the hall had greatly improved and thanked the committee for all they do.
Newsletter:   
The newsletter continued to be a valued part of village life. Mrs Beard thanked those concerned in producing it.
Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Maurice Wedd proposed a vote of thanks to Barbara Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm.
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